LA /ESSEX PRIMARY HEADS’ ASSOCIATION CENTRAL (MID) AREA
TUESDAY 16 NOVEMBER 2010
MEETING SUMMARY: ISSUES AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Agendas and minutes for these meetings available at www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk
	
	Attendance List
	

	
	DISTRICT AND EPHA AGENDA (a.m.)

Graham Lancaster, Area Improvement Manager (Mid)
Doretta Cowie, Central Chair

Philosophy for Children

Workshops

P4C Key Stage 1

P4C Key Stage 2

Leadership in Essex schools 
CEPHA meeting 


	(Notes below)
Welcome to new headteachers in the area

Lorraine Cannon

Moulsham Infants 

Stuart Ellis 

St Michael’s CE Juniors, Galleywood

Denise Madden

Ridgewell CE Primary 

Kathy Maguire-Egan
St Francis RC Primary, Braintree

Jinnie Nicholls 

St Giles, Great Maplestead 

Mandy Short

St Michael’s Primary, Braintree

Tracey Thornton

Maldon Primary

Sharon Tyler

Springfield Primary 

Thank you and farewell to:

Emma Dawson

Lawford Mead Juniors  

Sandra Herring

The Howbridge Infants

Gwyneth Williams
Writtle Juniors

Terry Flitman, Wickford Juniors 

Terry Flitman 

Terry Flitman 
Graham Lancaster
Doretta Cowie

	p 1-2*
	AREA AGENDA

Welcome, introductions and update
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 5-8
	Outcomes of the Serious Case Reviews in Essex 
	Barry Hope, ESCB 

	p 10-11
	Essex Transformation of School Improvement and Commissioning Strategy
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 11-12
	Update on SEN Strategy
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 12-13
	Implications of the Comprehensive Spending Review and decisions from the Schools Forum 
	Terry Reynolds, Director for Learning

	p 13
	School Improvement Strategy 
	Graham Lancaster, Area Improvement Manager

	p 14-16
	Briefing paper updates:

The virtual schools and provision for Children Looked After

CAMHS first aider training

Broadband update

Equalities Act – LA and school implications 
	Graham Lancaster, Area Improvement Manager

	p16
	Any other business
	

	p 17
	Key dates
	2010/2011 CENTRAL meetings with the Local Authority officers  at Chelmsford City Football Club

Tuesday 8 March 2011

Tuesday 21 June 2011

Headteachers’ Conference    Friday 25 March 2011 Stock Brook  

Deputy Heads’ Conference   Friday 14 October 2011 Weston Homes Community Stadium  

	*Page numbers refer to the full minutes (posted on the website) of the Autumn term Area meetings with LA Officers and Headteachers.
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ATTENDANCE

	Present

	
	
	

	Cheryl Allard
	Oaklands Infants 
	Ann Kelliher
	Holy Family Primary, Witham

	Hazel Arnill
	Ford End Primary
	Linda King 
	Mildmay Juniors 

	Keith Bannister
	Great Totham Primary 
	Maxine Lingley
	Mildmay Infant & Nursery 

	Anne Barney
	Great Bardfield Primary
	Gill Marrion
	Baddow Hall Infants

	Tim Barrett
	Barnes Farm Juniors 
	Sophie Massey
	Tolleshunt D’Arcy St Nicholas 

	Gill Bennison
	Westlands Primary
	Madeleine Matthews
	Woodham Walters CE Primary 

	Helen Bright 
	Heybridge Primary 
	Liz Maycock
	Little Waltham CE Primary

	Verity Boreham
	John Ray Juniors 
	Lynne Middleton 
	Woodville Primary 

	Amanda Buckland-Garnett
	Collingwood Primary 
	David Milligan 

Jan Myers
	Tollesbury School 

Wentworth Primary

	Janice Bulger
	Larkrise Primary
	Ellena Mortimer 
	Bulmer St Andrews CE Primary 

	Anthea Caddy
	St Pius X Catholic Primary 
	Jinnie Nicholls 
	St Giles CE Primary 

	Lorraine Cannon 
	Moulsham Infants 
	Janette Quinn
	Lawford Mead Infants

	Christine Cooper
	St Johns CE Primary, Danbury 
	Guy Niven
	Baddow Hall Juniors

	Colleen Corkhill 
	Boreham Primary 
	Rachael Plunkett
	Priory Primary

	Doretta Cowie
	Central Chair, Perryfields Junior 
	Helen Roberts 
	Woodcroft Nursery School 

	Emma Dawson 
	Lawford Mead Junior 
	Helen Shaw
	Elmwood Primary School

	Hilary Dieu de Bellefontaine
	St Nicholas CE Primary, Tillingham
	Penny Smith 

Eileen Thomas
	White Notley Primary 

Writtle Infants

	Geraldine Denham Hale    
	St Mary’s CE Primary, Burnham
	Linda Todd

Sharon Tyler
	Broomfield Primary

Springfield Primary

	Pat Dowsing
	Cold Norton Primary 
	Melanie Vine 
	Earls Colne Primary & Nursery

	Stuart Ellis
	St Michael’s CE Juniors, Galleywood
	Wendy Walker 
	Chipping Hill School 

	Joe Figg
	Purleigh Primary 
	Mike Walsh
	Kelvedon St Mary’s CE Primary 

	Linda Findlay
	East Hanningfield CEP
	Kate Ward 
	Shalford Primary 

	Sue Foster 
	The Tyrrells School
	Pauline Ward 
	St Cedd’s CE Primary, Bradwell 

	Jane Gates
	Great Bradfords Infant and Nursery 
	Sandra Way
	John Infants 

	Carol Gooding
	St Peter’s Primary, W Hanningfield
	Gywneth Williams
	Writtle Junior School

	June Gould 
	Perryfield Infants 
	Michele Williams
	All Saints Primary, Maldon

	Sue Grocock
	St Mary’s CE Woodham Ferrers
	Diane Wilson
	Great Waltham Primary

	Karen Harden
	Southminster CE Primary
	Terry Flitman 
	Wickford Juniors 

	Martin Hawrlak
	Stisted CE Primary
	Nick Taylor 
	Writtle Juniors 

	Gill Holmes 
	Rivenhall CE Primary
	
	

	Mary Horsted
	Barnes Farm Infants 
	
	

	Damon Howlett
	St Andrew’s CE Primary, Halstead 
	Apologies
	

	Helen Hutchings 
	Highwood Primary
	Barbara Dean
	Gosfield Primary 

	Anthea Kenna
	The Cathedral CE Primary 
	Sue Spittlehouse 
	Whitecourt Primary 

	Phil Kyriacou
	Kings Road Primary
	Richard Thomas 
	Great Leighs Primary 

	Carolyn Joyce
	Silver End Primary 
	Nicky Tothill
	Burnham-on-Crouch Primary 

	LA Officers
	
	
	

	Terry Reynolds
	Director for Learning
	Fiona Dorey
	SIEY

	Graham Lancaster
	Area Improvement Manager, Mid
	Fran Johnson
	SIEY

	Alison Fiala
	Head of Primary Improvement
	Trish Hardy 
	SIEY

	Barry Hope 
	ESCB
	
	

	In Attendance 
	
	
	

	Pam Langmead

	EPHA Manager
	
	

	Mike Blant
	EPHA Liaison Officer
	
	

	Judith Harvey 
	Mid Primary Schools Facilitator 
	
	


Note: If your attendance or apologies have not been noted please contact the EPHA Manager at langmead@tesco.net for amendment.

	
	CENTRAL (MID) EPHA DISTRICT MEETING MINUTES 16 November 2010

	

	1.
	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Doretta Cowie, Chair of the Central Area, and Graham Lancaster, Area Improvement Manager for Central (Mid) Area, welcomed headteachers to the district and area meeting.

WELCOME TO NEW HEADTEAC HERS IN MID

Lorraine Cannon
Moulsham Infants 

Stuart Ellis 

St Michael’s CE Juniors, Galleywood

Denise Madden

Ridgewell CE Primary 

Kathy Maguire-Egan
St Francis RC Primary, Braintree

Jinnie Nicholls 

St Giles, Great Maplestead 

Mandy Short

St Michael’s Primary, Braintree

Tracey Thornton
Maldon Primary

Sharon Tyler

Springfield Primary 

THANK YOU AND FAREWELL TO:

Emma Dawson

Lawford Mead Juniors  (moving South) 

Sandra Herring

The Howbridge Infants

Gwyneth Williams
Writtle Juniors

All three headteachers who are leaving the area were thanked for their contribution to EPHA and their support of colleagues over many years.


	

	2.
	PHILOSOPHY FOR CHILDREN 

A presentation by Terry Flitman, Headteacher at Wickford Juniors
The presentation focused on four areas to help interested headteachers introduce Philosophy for Children in their schools:

· What is it, and how has it been developed?

· Why we should be teaching philosophy in our schools.

· An example of how to get a lesson started.

· How to fit Philosophy for Children into the curriculum. 

‘Philosophy for Children’, sometimes abbreviated to ‘P4C’ or ‘P for C’, is the ‘trademark’ of a curriculum for 6 - 16 year olds developed by Professor Matthew Lipman and his associates at the IAPC (Institute for the Advancement of Philosophy for Children) at Montclair State College, New Jersey, as a way of developing oracy and communication skills in children. In addition P4C develops thinking skills, information-processing, reasoning and enquiry. TF asserted that the introduction of philosophy for children gives them an unequalled opportunity to think about and discuss “the profound”. 

A typical Philosophy for Children session begins with a starting point: something that will stimulate philosophical discussion such as a story, a picture, a piece of music, an artefact or a poem. Terry noted that he does not agree with the assertion made by some P4C leaders that absolutely anything can be used as a starting point – he feels that it must be something meaningful that will trigger the exploration of complex and philosophical topics. He gave some examples of starting points he has used successfully which included:

· The Giving Tree, a story by Shel Silverstein;

· “Guennica” by Picasso;

· A photo of the Angel of the North sculpture in Newcastle. 

During a session children are asked to develop questions and then vote to decide which question will form the basis of their discussion. All children are encouraged to contribute, and the teachers role is as facilitator to broaden the discussion and encourage debate.

Terry stressed that the teacher must record the questions exactly how they are expressed by the children (or headteachers!), and not interpret them in any way. TF said that he suggests to children that they can vote for as many questions as they want, but should not vote for a question they don’t want to discuss. Terry noted that at first groups of pupils tend to vote for “their” question, but quickly become more sophisticated and able to concede that another question is more interesting as a topic for debate.

During the debate, the teacher’s role is to clarify what has been said, to ask for reasons for an assertion, to encourage children to test what has been said and to tease out the implications of a statement, to encourage children to give examples and to allow opportunities for counter-argument. Towards the end of a session the teacher summarises the key points of the philosophical discussion, and asks children if and how their opinions have changed as a result of the debate. 

Terry noted that he has had to lead the introduction and continuation of Philosophy for Children in his school. He suggested the following ideas to implement P4C:

· Begin by running sessions each week over half a term.

· Initially Terry introduced a three week cycle of Philosophy for Children, Smart Thinking and Circle Time – but he has changed this approach over the four years the school has been running P4C.

· Learning objectives can’t be explicitly stated as children determine the questions to be answered – but a general LO might state: to develop the ability to develop critical and rational thinking.

The following websites are useful sources of information about Philosophy for Children:

www.sapere.org.uk/what-is-p4c
www.barryhymer.co.uk
Terry can be contacted at Wickford Juniors or by email

headteacher@wickford-jun.essex.sch.uk
Terry’s Powerpoint presentation can be accessed on the EPHA website

	

	3.
a)

b)


	WORKSHOPS 
Philosophy for Children – Key Stages 1 and 2
Led by Terry Flitman

Growing your own leaders

A presentation by Graham Lancaster, Mid Area Improvement Manager
Graham explained that the purpose of the presentation was to raise awareness about leadership opportunities and to introduce the Kite Mark for schools which related to “growing your own leaders.”  The Area Improvement Managers are asked to fill in an evaluation form for the National College of Leadership about schools in order to qualify for grants, and are expected to ask headteachers their views about what the Local Authority should be doing to support senior leadership in schools.

Graham reminded heads that currently 1/3 of headteachers and senior leaders in Essex are aged 55+ and he noted that, in the current round of NPQH applications there have been just eight enrolments from all sectors.

Conferences

A number of joint conferences are being held in relation to school leadership:

· On 25 January 2011 there is a pre- and post-NPQH conference, designed to encourage movement into headship;

· On 15 February 2011 there is a Diversity Conference for staff and governors, considering the black and ethnic profile of school leaders. 

Growing Your Own Leaders Kite Mark
Graham introduced the Growing Your Own Leaders Kite Mark. He explained that this is an opportunity for a school to gain recognition for excellence in succession planning and sustainability.

As part of the sustainable leadership partnership between Essex Local Authority and the National College for Leadership of Schools and Children’s Services (formerly NCSL), this Kite Mark has been developed by headteachers for headteachers. 
The 20 schools in South Essex who piloted the Kite Mark found it did make a difference.

· It raised awareness of the importance of succession planning across the school.

· It focussed attention on providing development opportunities for staff with leadership potential.

· It was a point of particular interest to potential applicants for positions within their schools.

Graham noted that the application process is simple and the criteria are straightforward. The group has developed a succession planning policy for schools (available on the EPHA website).
Accreditation is by application to Graham Lancaster or the following headteachers -there is no charge:
Mid

Andy Wright, Rayne Primary School on head@rayne.essex.sch.uk
Mary Horsted, Barnes Farm Infant School on maryhorsted@yahoo.co.uk
David Stephenson, The Plume 

South

Emma Lane, Northwick Park Primary on admin@northwickpark.essex.sch.uk
Jan Atkinson, The Deanes on janatkinson1@aol.com
Sue Hammond, The Billericay School on shammond@billericay.essex.sch.uk
North East

Frances Booker, St Teresa’s Catholic Primary on admin@st-teresas.essex.sch.uk
Nigel Hookway, Highwoods Primary on admin@highwoods.essex.sch.uk
Deborah Hollister,  Manningtree High School on dhollister@manningtree.essex.sch.uk
West 

Barbara Coates, Little Hallingbury on barbara.coates@littehallingbury.essex.sch.uk
Penny Bennett, High Ongar on penny.bennett@talktalk.net
Shadow placements in schools 
The Local Authority has also organised shadow placements in schools, using National College funding. These placements are suitable for those in senior school leadership who want first hand experience of their next career step. 
The placement is aimed to:

• Provide future school leaders with an opportunity to experience school leadership at a higher

level in a different setting

• Improve their effectiveness as leaders within their own school

• Encourage their career development

• Give a fresh perspective on an area of leadership and school development to the host school

The placement could involve

• Shadowing a small school Headteacher or a large school deputy, tracking an area of School Improvement across the school - through leadership teams, governing body, school council, parents, community etc. to develop an understanding/awareness of both leadership and

management

• Carrying out a specific research project agreed with the host school

• Visiting the host school for a minimum of 1 day per week for 6 weeks – allowing time for

development/reflection or for a 2 week block

• Shadowing the Headteacher or Deputy Headteacher as appropriate

The possibility of a reciprocal arrangement between 2 schools could be explored i.e. a leadership swap.

If you are interested in carrying out or hosting a leadership shadow placement please contact Graham Lancaster (graham.lancaster@essex.gov.uk) by the end of November. A limited number of grants of £1000 towards the cost of placements are available.
The Successful Leadership Programme 

The Local Authority has developed a course, comprising of five monthly half day sessions, which gives headteachers the chance to explore some of the issues and challenges headteachers face today. It will include the opportunity to consider alternative strategies, share problems and solutions with colleagues and to hear from headteachers who have successfully overcome significant difficulties. Parts of the course will be tailored to meet the needs of each group. The course also includes the opportunity to arrange a leadership stocktaking day at the conclusion of the programme.
The programme costs £400 (the optional stocktaking day is an additional £575) Further details and an application form are available from Graham Lancaster. 

Special Educational needs placements

There are a small number of placements available in special schools, suitable for SENCos or Inclusion Managers. The staff member would negotiate the amount of time spent in the special school. 

£1,000 funding is available to support each placements and there is a simple proforma that participants are asked to complete to give feedback and for accountability.

The full presentation can be found on the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk

Governors’ Sustainable Leadership course
Schools’ Learning and Development is currently running a course for governors on sustainable leadership in schools – more details can be found on the ECC training and development website. 

On this course governors are introduced to the Governors’ Diversity toolkit which aims to encourage governing bodies to look at a more diverse workforce in their schools at all levels.

Talent spotting

Graham reminded heads that during their visits to schools, School Improvement Advisers, School Improvement Partners and consultants are always on the look out for talent and expertise.

Continuous Professional Development train track

Graham circulated a diagram listing the available CPD leadership opportunities for staff at all levels. (Available on the EPHA website)

The group discussed why senior leaders and deputy headteachers are not applying for NPQH and so making the step up to headship. Suggestions included the fact that many teachers do not want to give up teaching to become managers, the stress and work load of being a headteacher, and the relatively small pay differential between deputy and headteacher posts.

One relatively new headteacher noted that she had been given an excellent opportunity to learn about headship in her previous school; when she was a deputy her headteacher had swapped roles with her one day a month. This enabled the headteacher to do some teaching and gave her a chance to experience headship on a regular basis.  


	

	4.
	FEEDBACK FROM THE ORACY CONFERENCE 10 November 2010

Graham reminded everyone that a key priority in all areas of the County is the development of oracy skills from the early years onwards. The LA has agreed to commit £1,000 to every primary/infant/junior school to support the focus and development of speaking and listening skills. Graham stressed that the introduction of projects will not be a quick fix for oracy skills, but hopefully will impact in schools over many years. 
It was noted that the Mid area had decided to hold a separate conference this term, in addition to the summer term meeting, and this took place on 10 November 2010. Both events focused on the development of speaking and listening. The conference was well attended, with representatives from around 90 schools.

The conference was opened by Fred Sedgwick who focuses on poetry, writing and the spoken work. Alan Drew, ICT consultant, gave a very informative presentation on developing oracy through ICT.


	

	5.

a)

b)

c)

d)

e)


	CENTRAL EPHA MEETING

Terry Flitman was thanked for his very interesting and informative presentations on P4C.

Finance Report

Joe Figg, CEPHA treasurer, reported that around 20 schools have not yet paid the 2010/11 EPHA subscription. He noted that he had received a number of cheques via BACs and asked heads to let him know if they had paid by this system so that he could identify their schools.

Over the period from 2 July 2010 – 6 November 2010 the movement on the account was:

Balance brought forward
£  4,664.03

Income



£11,200.00

Expenditure


£10,877.00

Current balance


£  4,987.03


Autumn term newsletter 

Doretta referred to the Autumn term newsletter available at the meeting and on the EPHA website. Information in the newsletter included key dates for the year ahead, conference news and an update on the Essex Learning Partnership and the ECC transformation plan in relation to School Improvement.

EPHA Liaison Officer
The newsletter also included an article introducing the role of the EPHA Liaison Officer. Doretta introduced Mike Blant to the meeting who explained that essentially the role of the Liaison Officer is to support and relieve pressure on headteachers and, in particular, the leadership group of the EPHA Executive, who are asked to attend numerous meetings by the LA. Mike has produced a paper on Dedicated Headship Time, which was circulated at the meeting.

Mike noted that he had attended a Schools Partnership Board meeting the previous week on behalf of the EPHA Executive, and reported that the overall picture painted by the Local Authority was a fairly gloomy one. It is anticipated that there will be a 0.1% rise in the national education budget, but that Essex, not regarded as a particularly deprived authority, will lose out financially. It is unlikely that the Pupil Premium will have a significant impact in Essex compared with other, more socially deprived areas.

Mike mentioned the progress of the ECC transformation agenda, and touched on the proposed bid by the Essex Learning Partnership. The ELP is a joint initiative, originally put forward by APC (the secondary headteachers association), by which the three headteacher associations (primary, secondary and special) would deliver school improvement training and support to schools  in Essex.

However, Mike noted that the Local Authority seems to have decided not to go with this proposal but is planning to continue the delivery of school improvement activities through a traded service. It was noted that this matter was on the agenda for the afternoon meeting with LA officers.

Primary Schools Facilitator

Doretta introduced Judith Harvey, former headteacher at a school in Braintree and now the newly appointed Primary Schools Facilitator for the Mid area. In order to join up the various meetings and to ensure effective communication, the Local Authority has allocated funding (money found from the Narrowing the Gap budget) to employ a number of School’s Facilitators in the secondary and primary sector. It is hoped that the appointment of a Primary Schools Facilitator who will attend Local Delivery Group meetings, Area Development Group meetings and the Local Children’s Trust Board meetings, should take some of the pressure off serving heads.

One responsibility will be to help facilitate the Enjoy and Achieve Action plan for each area and headteachers (and particularly Lead Link Headteachers) were reminded that Judith and Nick Pavitt (the secondary schools facilitator) will be attending Local Delivery Group meetings to gather the views of headteachers and clusters across the area.  

Judith noted that she has also been involved in a number of Serious Case Reviews conducted by the Essex Safeguarding Children Board, on behalf of EPHA. The Executive Summaries of the Serious Case Reviews can be found on the ESCB website www.escb.co.uk (Got to information for professionals and then to Serious Case Reviews.)

Buddies

Doretta reminded headteachers that EPHA has a list of “buddies” - experienced colleagues who have volunteered to support new Essex heads. She asked headteachers to confirm that they are still willing to remain on the list or would like to be added to the list. 
As a result of this request, it is confirmed that the following headteachers have offered to act as buddies in the Central (Mid) Area:

Verity Boreham

John Ray Junior



01376 324107


Doretta Cowie

Perryfields Juniors 


01245 250781

David Iles

Richard de Clare Primary

01787 472153

Linda Findlay

East Hanningfield Primary

01245 400772

Sophie Massey

Tolleshunt D’Arcy St Nicholas

01621 860253


	

	6.

	DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS AND CONFERENCES
The following key dates were noted:

2010/2011 CENTRAL meetings with the Local Authority officers  at Chelmsford City Football Club

Tuesday 8 March 2011

Tuesday 21 June 2011

Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2011

Friday 25 March 2011          Stock Brook Country Club, Nr Billericay

Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2011

Friday 14 October 2011            Weston Community Homes Stadium
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